PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 17, 2013


The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 17th day of September 2013 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor




John M. Cutney


Council members


John Widger, Julie C. Martin, Joe Jones


City Attorney



Bill Wepfer


City Secretary


Sylvia R. Trevino


Staff Present:



A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police







Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1) CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance

3)
BRIEFING BY SUNNY K. PHILIP, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR FOR SOUTH TEXAS COLLABORATIVE FOR HOUSING DEVELOPMENT, INC. REGARDING THE PROOSED HOUSING DEVELOPMENT ON STUART PLACE ROAD IN PRIMERA CITY LIMITS
Mr. Phillip explained that the proposed housing will consist of 128 units on the north side of Stuart Place Road. The non-profit agency consists of a 7-member Board who are all volunteers.  There will be a ‘no nonsense’ type of management at the development with curfews and it will also be a gated community.

Mr. Heiner, a member of the audience, commented that at the onset the housing is all beautiful but through the years it starts to deteriorate and then no one takes responsibility for it.  Mr. Philip indicated that the Corporation will be responsible.  There is a no nonsense policy for abuse and there are provisions by the State and the Department of Housing and Urban Development that will be monitored.  Mr. Heiner felt that the City of Palm Valley should have a say so in how the development will be supervised.

Mayor Cutney asked about the tax credits on this project and asked if anyone on the Board would benefit financially from this housing development.  Mr. Philip replied the Board members are all non-stockholders.  They are members only.  It 
will not be like Section 8 housing.  HUD classifies the income levels.  It is not free rent.

Mayor Cutney asked what the agency’s permanent address is.  Mr. Philip replied it is housed out of the La Feria City Hall with two employees and the agency has its own Bylaws by which they operate.  The intentions for this housing development is not for a personal gain by anyone.
4)
CURRENT SPEED LIMIT OF 25 MPH DISCUSSED

Ms. Kay Conley hand out a listing of names on a list titled “Palm Valley Citizen for Safe-Reasonable-Friendly Traffic Enforcement.”
Matt Gorges took the stand and addressed the Council.  He stated that the Palm Valley Citizens for Safe-Reasonable-Friendly traffic enforcements would like a ‘return to a speed limit of 30 mph and 2) an end to overzealous traffic enforcement and removal of the wording ’strict enforcement’ which in itself sends an unfriendly message to our city’s citizens and visitors to Palm Valley.
Summarily, Mr. Gorges indicated that the overwhelming majority of Palm Valley voters and drivers support the 30 mph speed limit and elimination of strict overzealous enforcement.

Mr. Gorges stated that it was the citizens’ opinion that the patrol presence factor when combined with low speed limits and strict overzealous enforcement has resulted in a police state type environment and asked ‘what happened to our friendly city?”

He added that the most important fact of all before implementing the changes Palm Valley was safe as proven by the city accident report records.  In the past four years that records are available there has been zero serious accident.  The few minor accidents that occurred all cars left the scene in drivable condition and no injuries are recorded.
Mr. Gorges indicated that 2/3rd or 3/4ths of the residents would like the speed limit changed back to 30 mph and that this item be placed on the October agenda.

Joe Neeley. 5116 Rico Circle, stated he has been a resident of Palm Valley since 2001.  He has served on the City Council and on the Board of Directors for the Harlingen Country Club.  He and his wife have a vested interest in maintaining a safe and satisfied community.  However, he takes exception to the one ordinance passed setting the speed limit at 25 mph.

Mr. Neeley was present to express his support to returning the speed limit in Palm Valley to 30 mph.  A review of the accident history for the area reveals a safe and compliant driving environment with minimum accidents.   The difference between 25 and 30 mph will not decrease the accident rate or make the city safer.  Mr. Neeley stated that he spends too much time looking at the speedometer that he pays less attention to the road.  This has made him a less safe driver.  In conclusion, Mr. Neeley added that he does not believe that the reduction to 25 MPH achieves the goal of making Palm Valley a safe and secure community.
Bill Greer, 1909 Guava,  pointed out that if you are cited for driving 26, 27 or 28 miles on a 25 mph speed limit, your insurance premium goes up anywhere from 12-19% and stays on your record for three years.

Craig Lonon, 5218 Palm Valley South, stated he has been in local government for 30 years.  He reviewed the minutes of April and May and it was his opinion that due diligence had not been done when the Council decided to change the speed limit to 25 mph.  He stated that the State did not give Palm Valley permission to change it.  The necessary data was not obtained to warrant the change to 25 mph.  As for the posting of the speed limits, there are no posted signs on Papaya Street and there are other streets that do not have the posted speed limit signs but he was of the opinion that the City just did not do its due diligence.

Dick Faxon stated that he supports the current speed limit.  This issue has become so divisive and so emotional.  Previous administration had a zero tolerance for speeding but Mayor Cutney came in and changed that.  There are a lot more children, more walkers, etc.  You can control your speed limit by putting the cruise control feature on.

Floyd Scott, 1917 Loquat, stated that he is happy with the 25 mph speed limit.  He indicated that there are some who run the stop sign at Loquat and he felt that the current speed limit is a good safety factor.
Edna Butler, 5516 Palm Valley North, thanked the Mayor, Council members, Police Department and City Hall employees for the good job they are doing.  She stated that as for putting the speed limit back to 30 mph, she has spoken to some citizens in Palm Valley and they want the speed limit to stay at 25 mph.  When it was 30 mph, she and her husband almost got hit 3 times.  She relayed a story from when she lived in Oklahoma.  The point she wanted to make is that a difference of 70 seconds means a lot when it comes a person’s life.  She noted that there are a lot of children who play in the street on the west side.  She and her husband drove around 30 mph and 25 mph and it took them 70 seconds longer to drive at 25 mph.  She asked that the Council be allowed to do what they have to do, that is why they were elected into office.    She asked that the speed limit remain at 25 mph and that everyone try to work together and be friends with one another to 
see if we can make this a great and safe city to live in.  Life is too short trying to find something wrong with someone all of the time.

Robbie Smith, 1001 Palm Valley West, moved  in 2012.  She expressed support in favor of the 25 mph speed limit.  She uses her cruise control when driving around in the city.  She noted that there are a large number of inconsiderate drivers in Palm Valley.

Earline Scott, 1917 Loquat, also spoke in favor of keeping the speed limit at 25 mph. and indicated that she is pleased with the fencing along Dilworth Road.

Councilman Widger summarized that it appears that the issues for those that are against the 25 mph are: 1) the speed limit; (2) overzealous enforcement and 3) strict enforcement.

5) MINUTES FOR APPROVAL – REGULAR MEETING OF 8/20/13
Councilman Widger noted a correction to Page 5, Line 33.  The number should be $10,000 instead of $1,000.

With the noted correction to be made, Councilman Werley made a motion to approve the minutes.  Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

6) PUBLIC HEARING HELD TO HEAR COMMENTS FOR OR AGAINST THE ADOPTION OF THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013-14
Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing open.

Floyd Scott commented positively on the budget and thanked the Council for doing such a prudent job and for their hard work.

George Dailey, 35 Los Amigos, asked which five items caused the increase.

Councilman Widger replied that on the City side 50% of the budget is attributed to salaries.  He added that there was a 2% increase in employees’ salaries and the health insurance cost also increased.
Mayor Cutney stated that this year Councilman Widger headed up the budget committee along with two other residents of the City.  

Councilman Widger referred Mr. Dailey to the 5-year budget,

There being no further comments, Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing closed.

7)             ORDINANCE APPROVED ADOPTING THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013-14

Councilman Werley made a motion to adopt the ordinance as presented.  Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.
8)
PUBLIC HEARING HELD TO HEAR COMMENTS FOR OR AGAINST THE PROPOSED TAX RATE FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY FOR FISCAL YEAR 2013-14

Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing open.

Mayor Cutney informed the audience that the tax rate remains the same at $$0.422541 per $100 valuation

There being no comments from the audience Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing closed.

9)
ORDINANCE APPROVED ADOPTING THE TAX RATE FOR THE NEW FISCAL YEAR 2013-14 AT $0.422541/$100 VALUATION

Councilwoman Martin made a motion to adopt the ordinance.  

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.
10)          
FIRE SERVICES CONTRACT WITH THE CITY OF HARLINGEN                            APPROVED FOR 2013-14

The City Secretary explained that this is the annual contract for fire services provided by the City of Harlingen.  The total payment is paid on a quarterly basis and the amount per quarter is $28,585.31.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the fire services contract.

Councilman Werley seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

11)           CONSENT AGENDA:

       a. Police Monthly Report –August 2013

       b. Municipal Court Report – August 2013 
       c. Monthly Check Listing- August 2013

       d. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – August 2013

       e. Investment Report – August 2013
Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Councilman Widger asked for an update on the security cameras.  Chief Garcia replied that the poles have not been installed yet on Bellino and Bougainvillea due to the recent rains.  




Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

12) There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m.

__________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

Attest:

_______________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino

City Secretary
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